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MINUTES of the MEETING of the OVERBURY AND CONDERTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 13 March 2017 at 7 pm in Overbury Village Hall
PRESENT:

Mrs G Milway


Chairman

Mr Peter Horton
Mr Richard Southby

Mrs Ruth Darling

Miss R Long/Parish Clerk
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor LeMarechal due to an unexpected personal commitment.
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors were reminded of the need to keep up to date their Register of Interests, and to declare any Personal Interest or Prejudicial Interest relating to any items on the Agenda.  There were no Declarations of Interest for this Meeting.
3.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 16 January 2017, which had been circulated with the Agenda papers, were approved and signed as correct by the Chairman
4.
PROGRESS REPORTS
(1) Resignation of Councillor Worley
The Clerk had received the official resignation from Councillor Worley.  Having checked the Parish Council records, the Clerk confirmed that Councillor Worley had served as Councillor since 15 May 1995.

(2) The Defibrillator

The Clerk reported that the location for the defibrillator remained the subject of discussion at the Estate Office, and there is also the added problem that a Listed Building planning permission may be required, depending on the site eventually selected.  Councillors suggested that the old green painted telephone box in the wall by Barron House in Overbury might be a suitable alternative site as it is on the main road through the village and could be clearly identified.  The Clerk will put forward this suggestion.

(3) Dog & Waste Bin exchange/purchase
The Clerk reported that the dog bin had now been relocated to the unofficial lay-by in Pigeon Lane and replaced by an ordinary waste black bin next to the picnic bench at the Pigeon Lane junction as agreed; the invoice for approximately £362.32 plus VAT has not yet been received. 
(4) New Homes Bonus – Other Projects
The Clerk reported that the parish will have to be circulated again with details of the remaining sum available to spend, £2497.00, and the circular will also request suggestions for suitable projects to benefit the community.  The Clerk commented that the replacement of the safety matting under the swings on the cricket field, together with the replacement of the two swing seats, remain outstanding from the previous project list, but a decision on the action required will wait until the play area has been inspected by RoSPA, which is due this month.
(5) Village Sign for Overbury
The Clerk reported that it is not possible to clean and paint the current Overbury sign as the material of the sign has deteriorated too much to rescue.  Other options are now being considered.
(6) Parson’s Lane Wall
The Clerk confirmed that she had raised with the Estate concern expressed about the safety of the bulging wall along part of the Parson’s Lane footpath.  The wall is not considered to be in danger of collapse at the present time, but it will be monitored.

(7) Footpath from School Lane to the Bus Shelter in Overbury

The deterioration of the path had been shown to our County Councillor, Adrian Hardman, who did not consider it was bad enough for immediate action at the present time.  However, the Chairman also took him to see the footpath from the Park gates in Overbury up to Pigeon Lane, which he did think warranted prompt repair; the repair has been added to the list for completion in 2017/18.
(8) Large Pothole in Crashmore Lane
This is a recurring pothole which has become very deep and the Chairman discussed this with Councillor Hardman, who agreed that urgent repair is required and will arrange accordingly. 
5.
WYCHAVON DISTRICT COUNCIL


(1) Geothermal Heat Study

This study looks at how natural heat from the earth could be used to meet demand more 
sustainably across the County, especially for growers.

(2) Council Tax increase

Wychavon Executive Board agreed to recommend an increase of 2% on their share of the 
Council Tax bill with no service reductions being proposed for 2017/18.

(3) Planning Application by Overbury Enterprises for the conversion of stables buildings to offices 
and workshops


The application has been approved.  The main concern of Councillors is the suitability of the 
access route to the development, which is via the footpath at Parson’s Lane.  It is hoped that 
this footpath will not become a tarmac road.

(4) Wychavon to tackle Social Mobility

The District Council will allocate an extra £230,000 of New Homes Bonus over the next three 
years to improve social mobility and life chances in identified areas of disadvantage in the 
County.
6.
WORCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

(1) Worcestershire Local Transport Plan

The plan has been published and is available on line for comments. 
7.
WORCESTERSHIRE CALC

Copies of recent CALC Updates had been circulated to Councillors.  The subjects of particular interest were: (i) Health Service provision in Worcestershire update; (ii) Legal Topic to explain the implications of Negligence; (iii) Training opportunities for Councillors; (iv) Newsletter from John Campion, West Mercia Police and Crime Commissioner.    
8.
SOUTH WORCESTERSHIRE DEVELOPMENT PLAN
Supplementary Planning Document Consultations on the following subjects: Residential Design Guide; Water Management & Flooding; Renewable & Low Carbon Energy.

9.
JOINT CORE STRATEGY for Gloucester, Cheltenham and Tewkesbury
Consultation on the Proposed Main Modifications until 10 April.

10.
SPEED OF TRAFFIC THROUGH THE VILLAGES
A letter had been received from a resident of Overbury expressing concern about the speed of traffic through Overbury and Conderton, with the main road increasingly being used as a “rat run”, particularly in the mornings and evenings.  After considerable discussion and reference to previous studies and attempts to curtail traffic speed, it was agreed that it would be useful to set up a village speed monitoring group in the hope of obtaining up-to-date information to persuade the local authority that action is needed; Councillor Horton agreed to liaise with interested parties.
11.
FINANCE
Current Financial Position
The sum brought forward from the January meeting was £5583.74.  Since that meeting the Clerk’s salary and tax totalling £187.50 for the period 1 October to 31 December 2016 had been paid, and the New Homes Bonus grant of £310.00 for the dog/waste bin relocation and purchase had been received, bringing the balance brought forward to the March meeting to £5706.24.
The following payments were then agreed:





    
      £
(1)
Overbury Enterprises – printing May 16-March17




    57.96
(2)
Mrs G Milway – Chairman’s expenses





  125.00
(3)
Friends of St Faith’s – contribution towards churchyard maintenance

  150.00













  ______













  332.96
The following further bills are anticipated before the year end:

Clerk’s Salary and Tax





187.50

Dog/Waste Bin relocation/purchase




362.32

Overbury Enterprises – donation towards verge cutting

570.59


1120.41











   
1453.37

Therefore, the sum to be carried forward to the next meeting is likely to be approximately £4252.00.

The Clerk reported that, following the resignation of Councillor Worley, the forms for Councillor LeMarechal to replace him as one of three signatories on the Parish Council’s current account at Lloyds PLC had been completed for signature at the meeting.  
The Clerk also reported that the Parish Council had been registered as a Pension Provider with the Pensions Regulator under the Pensions Act 2008 but with no employee currently requiring a pension. The required Declaration had also been completed and its receipt had been acknowledged by the Pensions Regulator.  There is now a separate file for Pensions.
11.
CLERK’S REPORT ON URGENT DECISIONS SINCE THE LAST MEETING
There was nothing to report.
12.
COUNCILLORS’ ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA

No items were raised.

13.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held at Overbury Village Hall at 7pm on Tuesday 9 May 2017.  This will be the date for the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.
There being no further business, the Meeting closed.

